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AMARILLO COLLEGE BOARD OF REGENTS 
MINUTES OF REGULAR BOARD MEETING 

September 19, 2017 
 

REGENTS PRESENT:  Dr. Paul Proffer, Chair; Ms. Anette Carlisle, Secretary; Mr. Jay Barrett; Mr. 

Dan Henke; Ms. Sally Jennings; Mr. Patrick Miller; Dr. David Woodburn 
 

REGENTS ABSENT:   Ms. Michele Fortunato; Mr. Johnny Mize  

 

CAMPUS REPRESENTATIVES PRESENT: Mr. Michael Kitten, Representative for the Hereford 

Campus 
 

CAMPUS REPRESENTATIVES ABSENT: Mr. Mike Running, Representative for the Moore 

County Campus 
 

OTHERS PRESENT:  Mr. Robert Austin, Vice President of Enrollment Management; Mr. Kevin Ball, 

Vice President of Communications and Marketing and CEO for Panhandle PBS; Dr. Tamara Clunis, 
Vice President of Academic Affairs; Ms. Cara Crowley, Chief of Staff; Ms. Lyndy Forrester, Vice 
President of Employee and Organizational Development; Dr. Russell Lowery-Hart, President; Ms. 
Denese Skinner, Vice President of Student Affairs; Mr. Steve Smith, Vice President of Business 
Affairs; and Mr. Mark White, Executive Vice President and General Counsel 
 

Mr. Jacob Aranda – Reporter with News Channel 10 
Ms. Marcella Bombardieri – Center for American Progress 
Ms. Stevie Brashears – Student reporter with the Ranger 
Ms. Joy Brenneman – Exec. Asst., Pres’s Off. and Asst. Secy. to the Board of Regents 
Ms. Becky Burton - Dean of Academic Outreach and Support Services 
Ms. Melissa Burns – Continuing Professional Education Coordinator 
Mr. Wes Condray – Director of Communications and Marketing 
Ms. Kristin Edford – Program Coordinator/Instructor, Humanities and Philosophy 
Ms. Mia Forrester – Administrative Specialist, Amarillo College Foundation 
Mr. Bruce Fricks – spouse of Ms. Sandy Fricks 
Ms. Sandy Fricks – Part-time instructor, Associate Degree Nursing 
Mr. Nathaniel Fryml – Instructor, Music-Choral Music/Theory 
Ms. Lynae’ Jacob – Part-time instructor, Speech 
Mr. Jon Hall – Superintendent of Custodial Services 
Dr. Deborah Harding – Associate Professor, Psychology, Sociology, and Forensic Science 
Ms. Toni Gray – Dean of Continuing Education  
Mr. Justin Johnson – Student Government Association President 
Mr. Terry Kleffman – Chief Information Officer 
Ms. Jodi Lindseth – Faculty Senate President 
Ms. Sarah Milford – Instructor, Vocational Nursing 
Dr. Bill Netherton – Professor, English 
Ms. Sherrie Nunn – Administrative Systems Specialist, Continuing Healthcare Education 
Ms. Sammie Pierce – Customer Services Trainer 
Mr. Mark Rowh – Dean of Health Sciences 
Ms. Janell Terry – spouse of Mr. Jerry Terry 
Mr. Jerry Terry – Director of Operations, Truck Driving Academy 
Mr. Shon Wagner – Audio Visual Technical Leader, Information Technology Services 
Mr. Collin Witherspoon - Executive Director of Decision Analytics and Institutional Research 
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STATUS UPDATE 
 
The Status Update meeting was called to order at 5:48 pm. by Dr. Paul Proffer, Chairman of 
the Board of Regents.  A quorum was present.  

 
SGA REPORT 
Mr. Justin Johnson reported that the Student Government Association had a large turnout for their 
prospective members meeting and that the Ranger covered the event.  SGA sponsored a 9-11 
memorial event, and approximately 25 members and associate members came out at 6:00 a.m. to 
help set up.  Social media covered this event.  On September 11 and 12, they held their elections 
and 30 members were sworn in.  Club Clash was August 30 and 31, Constitution Day was celebrated 
on September 18th, and Fall Fest, with lunch by Sharky’s Burritos, will be held this Thursday, the 21st.  
This year, students have plans to volunteer in the school and hospitals, and the TEACH Club will 
volunteer at the Salvation Army Homeless Shelter for AC Cares Volunteer Day on October 28.  
September 29 is college night at the Amarillo Bulls game and AC is competing with WT and Wayland 
to get the most students there.  The Student Activities space, located in the basement of the College 
Union Building, is in the process of being updated and has been renamed the “Burrow”.  The Art Club 
is displaying art work there and the AC Engineering Society is also working with this update.  SGA is 
the secretary school for the Texas Junior College Student Government Association and will be 
traveling to a Region 1 meeting in Odessa.  On October 24, SGA will partner with the Amarillo College 
Police Department to sponsor a domestic violence awareness event and will host sexologist Justine 
Shuey on November 2 in the Oak Room at noon.   A leadership retreat on November 3 and 4 with 
Greg Sharp is open to all students.  The cost is $20.00 and this information has been communicated 
to students via email. 
 

REGENTS’ REPORTS, COMMITTEES AND COMMENTS REGARDING AC AFFLIATES 
Executive Committee – report by Proffer, Mize, and Carlisle 
No Report.  
 
AC Foundation – report by Woodburn, Henke, Barrett 
The annual meeting will be held tomorrow, September 20, at the Amarillo Country Club.  The Bruckner 
family will be honored at this meeting. 
 
Amarillo Museum of Art (AMoA) – report by Fortunato, Lowery-Hart 
Ms. Fortunato was unable to attend the meeting but provided information about the current exhibit, 
“Biennial 600 Architecture,” AMoA Museum School, and the 2017 – 2018 season for Board members.  
 
Panhandle PBS (PPBS) – report by Miller, Jennings 
Mr. Miller reported that more than 2,000 people attended the kick-off concert on September 2 in 
Memorial Park. The concert was named “Music that Changed the World” and was a prelude to the 
Vietnam series “The Vietnam War” by Ken Burns and Lynn Novick.  The series is currently running 
and broadcast times may be found at Panhandle PBS.org.  Episodes may also be viewed at PBS.org 
and on other streaming platforms.  Locally produced “Live Here” with Karen Welch will feature 
Vietnam veterans, refugees, and other people who experienced the war right here in the Texas 
Panhandle.  Panhandle PBS will be bringing “The Wall That Heals”, a replica of the Vietnam War 
Memorial Wall in Washington D.C., to Amarillo.  It will be on display at John Stiff Park from December 
6–10, 2017.  They are seeking volunteers and those interested may sign up electronically at 
PanhandleRemembers.org. 
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Tax Increment Reinvestment Zone (TIRZ) – report by Woodburn  
The meeting was canceled this month.  The project presented at the last meeting to construct offices, 
retail space, and restaurants in the Levine building has not yet been approved. 
 
Tax Increment Reinvestment Zone No. 2 (TIRZ 2) – report by Kitten 
This committee will be meeting on Thursday, September 21.  They are still in the process of building 
their team and processes 
 
Amarillo Foundation for Education and Business (AFEB) – report by Proffer-Chair, Mize, Carlisle, 
Running  
No report. 
 
East Property Family Housing Committee – report by Mize-Chair, Proffer, Barrett, Kitten 
No Report.  
 
Standing Policies & Procedures Committee – report by Carlisle-Chair, Fortunato, Woodburn  
No report but will call a meeting in the near future. 
 
Finance Committee (AC Investment, Potential Lease & Sales Opportunities) – report by Henke-
Chair, Proffer, Mize, Kitten  
Dr. Lowery-Hart and Mr. Smith will call a meeting of this committee to discuss the contract with the 
energy saving consultant company, Cenergistic, which is ending.  Cenergistic will be asked to make 
a presentation.  Mr. Smith will provide energy savings data.  The committee may then decide whether 
to take this to the Board for consideration. 
 
Legislative Affairs Committee – Carlisle-Chair, Miller, Barrett, Jennings 
Ms. Carlisle informed those in attendance that this committee, along with college administration, have 
been busy behind the scenes working on the health insurance issue that has impacted so many 
college employees.  The Employees Retirement System of Texas is a state level organization that 
manages the decision on who provides health insurance.  They made the decision to shift to Blue 
Cross/Blue Shield at the state level.  Many local health care providers do not accept this insurance 
which pays less than Medicare and have dropped patients.  These decisions have hurt many AC 
employees who have lost primary and specialty doctors.  In order to continue treatment some will be 
forced to pay out of pocket and/or travel to Lubbock or other cities to be seen by a doctor.  Amarillo 
and smaller communities have been hit hardest due to a smaller pool of providers.  Committee 
members have been in contact with legislators, some of whom have been impacted as well, and have 
not gotten far.  They are frustrated as well.  The legislators and TACC have told them that BCBS is 
supposed to have a team in Amarillo renegotiating with the doctors.  It is extremely difficult to get 
through to ERS by phone and Representative Smithee’s chief of staff is diligently working to get 
through to let them know the concerns.  One employee shared her struggle because her husband is 
a kidney transplant patient who has lost all but one of his doctors.  They must travel to Lubbock for 
care which costs both money and time away from work for her.  The committee suggested that many 
calls and letters to the legislators, ERS, and BCBS might have the most impact.  Ms. Forrester will 
provide that contact information to employees tomorrow morning.  The Board reiterated their concern 
and recognition of the challenges this issue presents and is doing all that is in their power to correct 
the situation. 
 
Ms. Carlisle announced that there will be an event on Tuesday, January 23, 2018, to honor local 
legislators who have supported public education. 
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Community College Association of Texas Trustees (CCATT) – report by Barrett  
Mr. Barret reported that he participated in a conference call today and that a job offer has been made 
to someone to replace Jen Poteet.  The position title will be Director of Trustee Strategies.  The 
applicant to whom the job offer has been made is highly qualified.  The applicant holds a Ph.D,, works 
as a state policy consultant for Lumina, and knows strategy.  They should know this week if he/she 
has accepted the position.  Mr. Barret will be attending the Association of Community College 
Trustees conference in Las Vegas at the end of the month on behalf of CCATT.  He is looking forward 
to this conference and while there will get to see AC’s Bellwether presentation. 
 
Nominating Committee – Fortunato-Chair, Proffer, Barrett  
No Report.  
 

FIRST TIME IN COLLEGE (FTIC) PROJECT – NEW COHORT 
Mr. Witherspoon presented the new “100 Students” video.  Last year’s cohort focused on the profile 
of an Amarillo College student.  This new cohort is made up of first-time in college (FTIC) students 
and includes 56 females and 44 males.  As this is the beginning of the semester, no students have 
been lost.  When asked how these students are chosen, he stated that they are randomly selected 
from the set of all FTIC students matching the demographics of the entire set.  The year will focus on 
this cohort of FTIC students, most of whom are 19 or under.  The average age of the group is 20 
while the average for the entire college is 26.  Roughly 10% of AC’s enrollment is FTIC.  This is the 
cohort Amarillo College will follow for its goal of 70% completion by 2020.  FTIC is measured by the 
state and IPEDS, is used by Aspen, and to determine federal success rates.  As the college focuses 
on FTIC it will eventually catch all students.  Dual Credit students do count as first-time in college 
once they come to AC.   
 
Current attrition rates for FTIC students are 25% within the first semester and 50% within three years.  
Using non-academic information, Mr. Witherspoon built a predictive model to reflect the probability of 
retention.  Students can be assigned a risk level with 5 being the highest level of risk.  He created a 
searchable list of students with 3, 4, or 5 risk factors and has distributed that information to faculty 
and advisors who will be able to identify and develop interventions for those students.  Determining 
what happens to students during their first semester could slow the rate of attrition.  Many of these 
students successfully complete their first semester yet don’t return.  There is a need to determine the 
social factors that might contribute to this and address those issues.  Student Enrollment staff and 
advisors are contacting students only enrolled in the first 8-weeks to help them enroll in the 2nd 8-
weeks and Communications and Marketing has sent out post cards to these students.  Students 
whose family size is between 2 and 5 and who fall into the lowest income quintile have been identified 
and their information sent to the staff of the Advocacy and Resource Center who contacts them to let 
them know about services and resources that are offered.  They have served over 600 students so 
far this semester. 
 

GREAT COLLEGES REPORT 
Ms. Forrester presented the results of this employee engagement survey which has no cost for 
participation.  The college provides data and they administer the anonymous survey to random 
recipients whom they select.  It was administered in February and results were received in July.  
Response distribution reflected 48% faculty.  The areas which ranked the highest were job 
satisfaction and pride.  Areas needing improvement were fairness. shared governance, 
communication, and adjunct faculty.  The college, through Employee and Organizational 
Development, will focus on improving communication, respect, and appreciation and will celebrate 
the pride faculty and staff feel towards the institution.  A plan for improving communication has been 
started with the return of the WIFFY report, employee announcements, and cabinet notes that are 
sent out after each meeting.  The new communication format allows collection of data on who and 
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how many employees open communications that are sent out.  An appreciation day and evening for 
custodial services is being planned, a faculty reception prior to December graduation will be held at 
the Civic Center, and AC pride week celebrations will be scheduled.  The No Excuses 2020 committee 
will be restructured to a monthly communication meeting, open to all faculty and staff.  The first 
meeting is on October 6 at 9:00 a.m. and refreshments will be served.  Results of this survey will be 
presented at the meeting with time for feedback and ideas from those in attendance.  The college will 
participate in this survey again next year with a goal to be in the “very good category.”  Additional, 
more detailed reports, from the survey are available for a fee.  Regent Miller thanked Ms. Forrester 
for the time spent working on this survey. 
 

ENROLLMENT UPDATE 
Mr. Austin reported that we are in the fifth week of the first 8-weeks of this semester and are looking 
at ways to optimize enrollment in the 2nd 8-week sections.  He noted Dr. Wendler’s intent to cap 
freshmen enrollments for WTAMU at 1,500 which will open opportunities for AC to work with WTAMU 
and reach out to the students who were not able to enroll. 
 

NO EXCUSES 2020 
Dr. Lowery-Hart thanked the members of the Board who were able to attend General Assembly and 
noted he was pleased with the make-up of the panel.  Mr. Barrett felt it was impressive that the 
community members all had the same message regarding the importance of Amarillo College’s role 
in the development of Amarillo and the surrounding areas.  He reiterated the importance of the 
Board’s role in making sure the college has what it needs to meet these needs.  Dr. Lowery-Hart 
announced that the completion rate is now at 41% compared to 19% three years ago.  This completion 
rate could go up when the college receives transfer data in October.  He pointed out that data will 
always drive decision making at AC. 
 

UPCOMING EVENTS AND DATES OF INFORMATION  
Upcoming events and dates were listed on the Status Update Agenda.  
 
The status update meeting adjourned at 6:57 p.m. 
 
 

 
REGULAR BOARD MEETING 

 
The Regular Meeting was called to order at 7:07 p.m. by Dr. Paul Proffer, Chairman of the 
Board of Regents. 

 
WELCOME  
Dr. Proffer welcomed those in attendance.  A quorum was still present. 
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS  
Mr. Nathaniel Fryml, Music Instructor and Faculty Senate Secretary, read the following comments on 
behalf of Amarillo College faculty and staff regarding the recent changes to health insurance coverage 
by TRS with the move to Blue Cross/Blue Shield. 
 
o The recent state-mandated switch from United to BCBS as health insurance administrator poses 

a real problem for many AC families.  In my normal day-to-day work, and at our Faculty Senate 
meeting last week, I’ve been hearing stories from folks campus-wide who are losing the quality 
coverage they have come to depend on.  
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o For example: 
 Families are losing long-time PCPs as these doctors make difficult decisions about 

what constitutes reasonable reimbursement for their services. 
 Parents are greatly restricted on where they can take their children for urgent care, in 

many cases having to pay significantly more for the same services they used to 
receive. 

 Individuals with serious pre-existing conditions (diabetes, rheumatoid arthritis, heart 
issues, cancer, etc.) are losing trusted internists and specialists and are having trouble 
finding replacements in a shrinking pool. 
 

o Our premiums have generally stayed the same, but because of the wide-spread network 
adjustment, the end result is that we are being forced to pay more for less in what 
essentially amounts to a “loss of coverage.”  Obviously, medical needs do NOT change 
with changes in coverage.    
 

o Another grave concern regards Amarillo College’s ability to attract and retain quality 
faculty and staff.  Many of us were drawn to AC, at least in part, by the solid benefits 
package which distinguished AC from other employers and helped to counterbalance 
restrictive salary offerings [thank you, by the way, for your ongoing efforts in that regard!].  
As I’m sure you can imagine, it is very disconcerting to have health insurance benefits 
suddenly reduced.  

 

o Department heads are rightly concerned about the impact this insurance coverage cut will 
have on hiring outcomes in the future, and on their ability to retain current employees long-
term.  

 

o We (AC faculty/staff) understand that this situation is not the doing of Amarillo College, but is part 
of a much larger, state-wide wrestling match between ERS and BCBS.  But this in no way softens 
the blow to check-books and, more importantly, quality of actual care available to us.    

 

o The faculty and staff of Amarillo College are in great need of the Board’s help in this matter.    
 

o We respectfully urge the Legislative Affairs Committee to apply pressure upon the powers that be 
so they understand the real impact of this decision and are motivated to resolve the serious issues 
that have arisen as a result.    

 

o Thank you so much for your time, and please let us know what actions we as faculty and staff can 
take to help you win this battle. 

 
Dr. Proffer thanked Mr. Fryml for taking the time to express these concerns and noted that the Board 
could not comment or take any action on an item not listed on the Agenda for the Regular Meeting. 
 

MINUTES APPROVED 
Minutes of the regular meeting of August 29, 2017 had been provided to the Regents prior to the 
meeting. There was no discussion.  
 
Mr. Henke moved, seconded by Ms. Carlisle, to approve these minutes.  The motion carried 
unanimously.  
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CONSENT AGENDA APRROVED 
A.   APPOINTMENTS 
 Faculty 
 

Streater, Maria L. – Instructor, Math 

Effective Date: August 14, 2017 

Salary: $41,842/year, 9 months, full-time 

Qualifications: Associate’s Degree – Mathematics & Physics; Bachelor’s Degree 

– Mathematics; Master’s Degree – Mathematics 

Experience: 6 years related experience 

Replacement for: Ashley Dyer-Ashley 

Bio: Ms. Streater received her Associate’s Degree at Amarillo College, 

and her Bachelor’s and Master’s degrees in Mathematics at West 

Texas A&M University at Canyon, Texas.  She has 6 years related 

experience working as a Graduate/Teaching Assistant for West 

Texas A&M University in Canyon, and as a Learning Specialist 

and Data Management Specialist with Amarillo College. 

 
B.  BUGET AMENDMENTS  
The Budget Amendments are attached at page 9. 
 
Ms. Carlisle moved, seconded by Mr. Barrett, to approve the consent agenda.  The motion 
carried unanimously.  
 
PURCHASE OF PERKINS BASIC FUNDED EQUIPMENT AND SUPPLIES APPROVED 
Dr. Clunis requested approval to proceed with the purchase of Perkins Basic funded equipment and 
supplies for CTE programs.  This approval will cover the purchase of items listed in Attachment A in 
an aggregate sum not to exceed the award amount of $640,509.  Attached at pages 10 through 20 
are the history of the grant and Attachment A. 
 
Dr. Clunis discussed this grant in the amount of $640,000 in new Perkins funds which will be used to 
support CTE programs.  She further explained that AC has received this grant for many years and 
does not anticipate that it will go away in the future.  The college must meet certain metrics and submit 
its application plan each year.  It is usually used for capital improvements, computers, simulators, and 
bigger ticket items.  It will be used mainly for personnel at West Campus and equipment at the East 
Campuses. 
 
Ms. Carlisle moved, seconded by Mr. Miller, to approve the purchase of Perkins Basic Funded 
Equipment and Supplies.  The motion carried unanimously.  
 
INVESTMENT REPORTS APPROVED 
Copies of June 1, 2017 through August 31, 2017 investment reports were provided to the Regents 
prior to the meeting.   
 
Mr. Smith presented the investment reports.  There were three reports provided to the Regents as 
there are also investment funds that come from KACV.  They are presented separately because they 
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are not public funds and are invested differently.  The asset management statement for year-end 
reflects a balance of $30.9M and is weighted to maturity at 1.077% which is slightly higher than CD 
rates.  The fund amount drops at the end of the year because PELL grants are paid prior to end of 
year and not reimbursed until September after the semester starts.  This reports lists all of the 
college’s investments and complies with the Texas Public Funds Investment Act requirements.  The 
other two funds are managed by Amarillo National Bank and have slightly higher earnings.  The 
KACV-TV Digital Transfer Fund holds funds received from the Corporation for Public Broadcasting 
and the KACV Endowment Funds were a gift to the college.  In response to Ms. Jennings question 
about fund management strategies and investments, Mr. Smith explained that the asset management 
fund has very restrictive requirements per PRIA and has very liquid and safe investments.  The other 
funds are managed by Amarillo National Bank who provides the college with quarterly reports. 
 
Mr. Barrett moved, seconded by Mr. Henke, to approve the Investment Reports.  The motion 
carried unanimously.  
 

FINANICAL REPORTS APPROVED 
The financial statements as of August 31, 2017 are attached at pages 21 through 32. 
 
Mr. Smith reviewed the financial statements, total assets, liabilities, etc.  The total income statement 
is very similar to last year.  These statements reflect a surplus of approximately $700,000, however 
this number is preliminary and could change slightly once the auditor entries are booked.  Audit starts 
in a couple of weeks.  Revenue was slightly lower than last year.  The $1.5M gain from the year will 
be transferred to reserves.  This amount is greater than last year’s gain of $363,000.  Amarillo 
College’s reserves are well-above what is required by the state and there are no plans to use reserve 
funds in the 2017-2018 budget. 
 
Mr. Miller moved, seconded by Mr. Barrett, to approve the August 2017 Financial Reports.  The 
motion carried unanimously.  
 
CLOSED MEETING 
At 7:30 p.m., Dr.  Proffer called a closed meeting to confer with the College legal counsel regarding 
litigation and potential litigation pursuant to Section 551.071 of the Texas Government Code.  Mr. 
Mark White and Dr. Lowery-Hart were asked to stay.  After that discussion, the closed meeting 
continued in order to discuss the potential purchase, sale, or value of real property pursuant to Section 
551.072 of the Texas Government Code.   
 
The closed meeting concluded at 7:57 p.m.  No final decision, action, or vote was taken during the 
closed meeting.  A quorum was still present, and the Amarillo College Board of Regents reconvened 
their open meeting. 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
There being no further items for discussion or action, the meeting was adjourned at 8:00 p.m. 
 
 
 
              
       Anette Carlisle, Secretary 
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AMARILLO COLLEGE 

BUDGET AMENDMENTS 

September 19, 2017 

 

1. Machining – transfer of funds to cover expenses of supplies. 

 

Increase Machine Technology – Supplies Pool $12,311.00 

Decrease Welding – Supplies Pool ($12,311.00) 
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Amarillo College Board of Regents 

Request for Approval – Purchase of Perkins Basic Funded 

Equipment and Supplies Supporting CTE Programs 

September 5, 2017 

 

 

 

History:  AC was awarded $640,509 for the 2017-2018 Perkins Basic grant.  This award is federal 

pass through funding administered by THECB.  The equipment/supplies to be purchased provide 

critical support for AC’s CTE programs.  It is a requirement that all items purchased with this funding 

have to be used by students in CTE programs during the 2017-2018 academic year.  In order to 

expedite acquisition of the budgeted items, the entire budget is being presented for approval. 

 

Attachment A:  The THECB approved Perkins Basic grant budget schedules are attached.  Items 

will be purchased through one of the following methods: competitive quote process; direct purchase 

from an AC approved cooperative purchasing contract; formal bid process; or sole source provider.  

All of these methods meet the requirements for a competitive procurement process as mandated by 

AC’s internal procedure, state requirements, and federal Uniform Grant Guidance regulations. 

 

Requested Approval:  Amarillo College respectfully requests approval, from the AC Board of 

Regents, to proceed with the purchase of Perkins Basic funded equipment/supplies for CTE 

programs.  This approval shall cover the purchase of the items listed in Attachment A in an aggregate 

sum not to exceed the award amount of $640,509. 
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